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1.
The Committee of Ministers has examined Recommendation 270 (2009) of the Congress of Local and Regional Authorities of the Council of Europe on “Transfrontier co-operation in Europe” and has transmitted it to governments of member states for due consideration.  It was also forwarded to the European Committee on Local and Regional Democracy (CDLR), the comments of which have been taken into account in this reply.  
2.
The Committee of Ministers acknowledges the particular importance of transfrontier co-operation between member states and between local and regional authorities which has, as the Congress rightly notes, intensified considerably in recent years and to which the Committee of Ministers continues to give due consideration.  It would in particular signal the recent adoption and opening for signature of Protocol No. 3 to the Madrid outline Convention on Transfrontier Co-operation between Territorial Communities or Authorities concerning Euroregional Co-operation Groupings (ECGs).
3.
The Committee of Ministers would highlight that the obstacles to cross-border co-operation and ways of overcoming these obstacles were one of the main subjects discussed by the European ministers responsible for local and regional government, who met in Utrecht on 16 and 17 November 2009 for the 16th session of their conference.
  On that occasion, the ministers asked the CDLR to prepare a report on the implementation of Recommendation Rec(2005)2 of the Committee of Ministers on good practices in and reducing obstacles to transfrontier and interterritorial co‑operation between territorial communities or authorities and on Recommendation Rec(2005)3 of the Committee of Ministers on teaching neighbouring languages in border regions, which they intend to discuss at the next session of their conference.  The Committee of Ministers would encourage the Congress to actively participate in that work.
4.
Moreover, following the discussions that took place at the ministerial conference, a programme of activities for 2010-2013 was approved by the CDLR, including various activities in the field of transfrontier co‑operation: promotion of Protocol No. 3 to the Madrid Outline Convention, establishing appendices to the convention and the sharing of experiences and good practices in transfrontier co-operation.  A number of member states are preparing an international event, that could be held in the first half of 2011, which would provide the opportunity to discuss experiences and pragmatic approaches to overcoming obstacles to transfrontier co-operation in member states.
5.
With regard to paragraph 13.a., the Committee of Ministers would also draw particular attention to its Recommendation CM/Rec(2007)5 to member states on the conclusion of transfrontier co-operation agreements in South-Eastern Europe, adopted on 31 January 2007.
� Cf. Part I (B) of the Utrecht Declaration.
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